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�
Welcome to the third edition of Canada Tree, the fur trade history and genealogy research newsletter. Interest continues to grow, with the most recent addition of the Mr. Charles Denney, as well as new interests from the States.  


It is my hope that the newsletter continues to serve the interests of everyone who is fascinated by the history of fur trade families.


_________________________________





Contents





1. Short-Takes: info bits on fur-trader family members.


2. Reunion News: from branches of families.


3. Modern Bio-Bits: life-styles of modern family members.


4. Published: Precis of recent articles.


5. In the Field: Researchers bits and ads.


6. Cultural contexts: Anything relating to lifestyles of descendants.


___________________________





Correction





I inadvertently skipped a generation in the Collin descent line presented in the December Newsletter. It should read: Their daughter Mary Jane Collin, married ALEXANDER Jerome (born 1859 and baptised in Pembina). Their son is Ed Jerome, whose son is the Ed Jerome who is a correspondent with this newsletter.


_________________________________








In the Field





We received a letter from Mrs. Ethel M. Edwards of Yuma Arizona, asking for information on Francis Xavier Vautrin and his brother Jean, working in Fort Langley, B.C. F. X. had a daughter Amelie born in Fort Langley in 1840. She apparently married a Legace. She would like any information on these people. Because the letter was referred to us from another source, please answer Mrs. Edwards at the Newsletter. Letters will be forwarded unopened to her.





Charles Bird answered our request for information the Tail Creek Cemetery. Look for a piece on this elsewhere in this newsletter. He added a request for help in his research, which follows.





                  James Curtis Bird 


I am developing a database of information on the ancestry, history and descendants of James Curtis Bird. He was born at Acton, near London, England, and joined the Hudson's Bay Company in 1788. He served at various places in west-central Canada, including a stint as Chief Factor at Edmonton House from 1804-1816. He removed to Red River in 1819 and lived there the remainder of his life. In 1792, James Curtis Bird met Elizabeth, an Indian woman, and they were married in the style of the country. They had 18 children and from them, there have been many descendants. Elizabeth died in 1834 and James then married a widow, Mrs. Mary Lowman. They, in turn, had 3 additional children. If you are a descendant, or if you know of someone who is, please write to myself, Charles Bird, at Box 22, Erskine, AB, T0C 1G0.





We also heard from June Kelly, Jackie Hobbs and Verna Redhead, announcing their research on George Adams (1796-c.1864) and Ann Heywood (1815-1898) who is the grandaughter of James Isham, and their descendants. The little note concludes with the information that their research will be published this year. They can be reached at 323 MacArthur Dr., Prince Albert, Sask. S6V 5X3.





Mr. Charles Denney has joined our membership and enclosed two pieces on Peter Fidler and his researchers. Thank you, Mr. Denney and look for synopses of the two articles under Published, and a bio-bit on one of the most famous collectors of genealogical documents in Western Canada under Modern Bio-Bits. 





We heard from Mrs. Helen Francis nee Cook, at 62 McGillivray Crescent, Regina, S4R 4V7, who is a descendant of William Hemmings Cook, through his son Joseph and grandson Edward. She would like to correspond with other descendants.


_________________________________





Published


In an article titled "Letters Home: Correspondence to and from the Red River Settlement1812-1870." by David H. Whiteley, appeared in Manitoba History, (#26, Autumn, '93) is of interest to those studying fur-trade families, as it addresses not only the mail service article by Charles D. Denney titled "Peter Fidler Re-Discovered" appeared in the November, 1993 edition of Relatively Speaking, the publication of available to the Red River settlers, but the lines of communication that linked the fur trade communities across western Canada with the rest of the world. Incidental to that, it also illuminates trade routes and the geography of connecting routes to the States. The main focus, of course, is the history of the postal service in Red River. As such, it includes details that would be very important to those with family collections of letters from the period. One such detail is that from February of 1855 until his death in 1865, James Ross the unofficial Post Master in Red River, used a circular provisional postmark of his own creation. The article states that "very few letters bearing this cancellation exist today." (p.23).   





An article by Charles D. Denney  titled “Peter Fidler Re-Discovered” appeared in the November, 1993 edition of Relatively Speaking, the publication of the Alberta Genealogical Association. In it, he addresses briefly Fidler's fur trade career, from 1788 to 1822 across western Canada. The bulk of the article is devoted to recent research and researchers. He credits Ms Billie Milholland, a local historian at Elk Point, Alberta who told local children stories about Peter and his part in the history of Fort George and Buckingham House. He also mentions a collection by Steve Andrishak of Fort George/Buckingham House artifacts. 


He concludes with the names and addresses of three people who are researching Peter's descendants. Louis Verhagen lives in Elk Point and was inspired by Milholland and Andrishak. He wishes to correspond with anyone who is a Fidler(Fiddler) descendant, or thinks he is or know people who may be. He can be contacted at Louis Verhagen, Box 765, Elk Point, T0A 1A0.


Heather Hallett of 3356 South Ridge Drive, Castlegar BC V1N 4G1 and Ed Bourque of 30 South Murphy Street, Campbell River, BC V9W 1Y4 are both descendant of Peter Fidler and co-operating with Verhagen and interested in corresponding with other kin.


______________________________





Reunion News





An article titled  “MARY FIDLER IS COMING FROM BOLSOVER, ENGLAND Mary Scott Coulson Fidler, Friend to the Fidler Family”. by Edsel C. Bourque, was sent by Charles Denney. 


It introduces a Fidler relative from England who has been helpful to researchers, and through whose efforts, two houses associated with Peter Fidler have been dedicated to his memory. 


She is coming to Canada for a visit this year and will be a guest at the second Fidler reunion planned for the July long weekend in Elk Point.





PROFILE:


MR.CHARLES D. DENNEY


(excerpted from a profile that appeared in Clandigger, the publication of the Edmontonchapter of the Alberta Historical Association)


"Who is this 'Mr. Denney', is a question we are often asked at the branch library by people deeply involved in searching out their family history and who have discovered and are over whelmed by the Charles D. Denney Papers.[copies of which are available in the Branch library].Recently Mr. Denney was informed by a very good friend in B.C. that this same question had appeared on a genealogical computer bulletin board."


"'Mr. Denney' is Charles D. Denney born January 25, 1901 in Winnipeg. . . settled in Consort, Alberta in 1913 . . .


He has worn many hats -teacher, principal, poultry farmer, civil servant, accountant, government lobbyist, devoted husband, active church worker, writer, historian, genealogical researcher, etc." . . . .


He first became interested in genealogy in 1967. He was shown a list of the descendants of some of the Selkirk settlers (the genealogy of his first wife) and this lit the spark that was to begin the rest of a lifetime research project."


"Work on the Selkirk settler families led to research on the fur-trading and metis families of early western Canada, a never-ending project, on which Mr. Denney still continues to work with great zeal and enthusiasm. This collection of the genealogies . . . compiled from Scrip records, church registers, cemetery records, newspapers, private sources, etc. and known as the Charles D. Denney Papers, waspurchased by the Glenbow-Alberta Institute in 1981. A copy of this collection (well-indexed) is housed in our Branch library."


by Norma Wolowyk.





Francois Xavier Vautrin





A short search in the HBC archives turned up the following information on this gentleman, who I believe to be the person Mrs. Edwards is asking about.  A Francois Xavier Vautrin, from the parish of St. Edouard entered the service of the Hudson's Bay Company in 1834, working as Middleman (a position in the boats) for the Columbia district.  The record names Fort Langley as one of the posts at which he was stationed. He served in the Columbia continuously from 1834 to 1862. As the record suggests he was born in 1814, it is doubtful that he ever worked for the North West Company, as Mrs. Edwards suggested. The fact that she knew that company name suggests that there may be an older ancestor with connections in that company. His brother also appears with a full and similar service record. No connection has yet been made with a Legace, but a check of the Columbia district records will probably be fruitful. Look for more on this story in future newsletters.


______________________________





Biography





Fisher, Henry Jr. (1800-Green Bay, Wisconsin)


By: Lorna Fisher, Didsbury





  Henry began his career in1816 as an apprentice clerk for the North West Company. As early as 1817 he was posted at Moose Lake, Alberta and opposing the trade of William Taylor of the Hudson's Bay Company. When the coalition between the North West Company and the Hudson's Bay Company took place in 1821, Henry was retained as a clerk in Saskatchewan.


The following year he servec as a valuable member of the Bow River Expedition under Chief Trader John Rowand. Some time after the Bow River Expedition, Chief Trader John Rowand sent Henry and two men to visit the Piegan tribe. Henry was to persuade them to bring furs to Edmonton House to trade. This journey took Henry and his two men far to the south. They were to cross the upper branches of the Battle, Red Deer, and Belly Rivers to the Bear River. After a long travel, they reached the Piegan tribe. Henry was not able to persuade them to start for Edmonton House at this time. Buffalo were scarce and the great distance they were not willing to make the journey. On the condition that Henry stay the winter, they finally agreed to take the furs in the spring. The Piegans reached Edmonton House in the spring of 1825 and brought upwards of 2000 beaver to trade.


In the summer of 1825, Henry was in charge of Fort Assiniboine in 1826 he took charge of Fort Edmonton. In 1827, Henry went to Rocky Mountain House. June of 1832 found Henry on the move again, accompanying Chief Factor Rowand on an expedition to the Missouri on another attempt to gain Peigan trade. On thereturn trip, Rowand left Henry to erect a post. With the help of nine men he built Peigan Post located on the Bow River at the very entrance of the Rocky Mountains. Around 1833, he took charge of Fort Pitt until 1843. In 1851, he became chief trader at Fort Ellice. He retired in 1855 with over 39 years of being employed in the Fur Trade.


He was a man who received little education, probably through circumstances including the War of 1812, he nevertheless knew his chosen career well. He spoke French, Cree, English and several other Indian languages. He died on November 18, 1871, at Red River, at the age of 71.











A note on his parents:


His father was Captain Henry Munro Fisher, and his mother was Madeline Guatier De Verville. The Captain was also employed with the North West Company in about 1790.


____________________________





Tail Creek Cemetery





In answer to your request for information about the Tail Creek Cemetery near Content Bridge, Alberta, in the December 1993 Canada Tree Newsletter, research has now been underway on this topic for two years. The impetus for doing so was the Alberta Genealogical Society's Cemetery recording project. Considerable information has now been compiled by the writer and by two coauthors, both of whom are related to those buried in the Cemetery. The latter are Mrs. Gladys Berg (Box 448, Sylvan Lake,AB T0M 1Z0) who is mainly researching her Rouselle(Roselle) line, and Mrs. Linda Taylor (Box 71, Munson, AB T0J 2C0) who is especially interested in her Vaness line. Information to date indicates that the earliest person interred in the Cemetery died in 1897 and the latest died in 1946. Most of the twenty or so people buried in the Cemetery have Metis ancestry and are related in one way or another. Anyone with information on the Cemetery or on people with Vaness or Rouselle ancestry is invited to write to myself (Charles Bird, Box 22, Erskine, AB T0C 1G0), Gladys or Linda. 





On-Going Research





A quick search for details on James Short in the HBC Archives has turned up no additional details. What we know so far is that he was born in 1767 in the Orkneys, he married a native woman, (presumably Saulteaux as she was known as Betsy Saulteaux), that he appears in the Brandon House Journal as accompanying John McKay inland from Osnaburgh House in 1798, arriving on August 4. His daughter Suzette married Samuel Cook, son of William Hemmings Cook and brother of Joseph while another daughter, Susanne married Pierre Ledoux in 1834 with Cuthbert Grant as a witness. My thanks to Cecile Henry of Bashaw for some of that information.  Any more information on this family would be very welcome, as that Hudson's Bay Company Archives do not have an assembled biography on him.





Thanks to all respondents and have a happy spring.
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